Council Meeting Date: January 18, 2011 Agenda Item: 6(a)

CITY COUNCIL AGENDA ITEM
CITY OF SHORELINE, WASHINGTON

AGENDA TITLE: '.Discussion Regardihg Regional Task Force Recommendations
DEPARTMENT:  City Manager's Office
PRESENTED BY: Scott MacColl, Intergovernmental Relations_Manager

PROBLEM/ISSUE STATEMENT:

The Regional Transit Task Force (RTTF) has completed its work and provided its
recommendations to the King. County Executive and County Council. The nextstep is
for Metro to take the recommiendations and implement those concepts as part of
Metro’s Comprehensive Plan and Strategic Plan updates that are due in 2011. ,

- Staff is proposing that the Council authorize the Mayor to-sign on behalf of the Council a
letter of support for the recommendations to better ensure their implementation.

This is part of a broader strategy to build ‘support with other cities to ensure ‘

implementation of the recommendations. This support is necessary as there are cities

- to the east and south that want to retain the existing method of allocating new transit

- hours. Kirkland and Issaquah have already, submitted letters of support (copies are -
attached), with Seattle, Bellevue and Shoreline in the works. - - T

* The next step. is for Metro to present their draft Comprehensive and Strategic Plans to
the King County Regional Transit Committee (RTC) in late February.  The letter of
support will provide Shoreline’s elected officials the ability to comment as acityin
support, particularly if the Suburban Cities Association caucus of the RTC votes an
opposing or less supportive position (as SCA RTC members are bound to vote as a
bloc). ' : '

REGOMMENDATION

| Staff recommends that Council app"_royeithé Mayor signi
attached letter of support for the RTTF Recommendations.

Approved By: City Manager—""_ City Attorney ____

ing on Council's behalf the




INTRODUCTION

The Regional Transit Task Force (RTTF) has completed its work and provided its
recommendations to the King County Executive and County Council. The next step is
for Metro to take the recommendations and. implement those concepts as part of
Metro’s Comprehensive Plan and Strategic Plan updates that are due in 2011.

Staff is proposing that the Council authorize the Mayor to sign on.behalf of the Council a
letter of support for the recommendations to better ensure their implementation.

This is part of a broader strategy to build support with other cities to ensure v
implementation of the recommendations. This support is necessary as there are cities
to the east and south that want to retain the existing method of allocating new transit
hours. Kirkland and Issaquah have already submitted letters of support (copies are
attached), with Seattle, Bellevue and Shoreline in the works.

The next step is for Metro to present their draft Comprehensive and Strategic Plans to
the King County Regional Transit Committee (RTC) in late February. The letter of
support will provide Shoreline’s elected officials the ability to comment as a city in
support, particularly if the Suburban Cities Association caucus of the RTC votes an
‘opposing or less supportive position (as SCA RTC members are bound to vote as a
bloc). o ' ' o '

BACKGROUND

The RTTF was.appointed by the King County Council i early 2010, with

representatives of local governiments, business, ‘labor, and transit riders.

- Councilmember Eggen was appcinted as one of two réeprésentatives from SeaShore, or
the west subarea of the county. The RTTF was formed to address Metro’s near term” _

funding gap and to suggest strategies regarding the long term structural funding '

problem. T o R

The goal of the task force was to develop and recommend a policy framework that

considers the key system design factors for King County Metro Transit. The policy

framework that was recommended by the task force to the Executive and council’

included the following elements: ' '

= Concurrence with or proposed changes to the vision and mission of King County
Metro; S ' : -

= Criteria for systematically growing the transit system to achieve the vision:

= Criteria for systematically reducing the transit system should rescurces not be
available to sustain the King County transit system; ' '

= Strategies for increasing efficiency of the transit system: and ,

= State and federal legislative agenda strategies to achieve the vision.

The original intent was for the RTTF to complete their work in time to affect the 2011
budget. However, the King County Council extended the deadline into October to allow
- the RTTF to finish their work: The Executive has said that Metro will take the
recommendations and develop proposed Guidelines, performance measures, and plans
as part of Metro's Comprehensive Plan and Strategic Plans. ' '
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The next step is for Metro to present their draft Comprehensive and Strategic Plans to
the King County Regional Transit Committee (RTC) in late February. The letter of
support will provide Shoreline’s elected officials the ability to comment as a city,
particularly if the Suburban Cities Assocnatlon caucus of the RTC votes an opposing or
less suppomve position.

RECOMMENDATION

Staff recommends that Council approve the Mayor signing on Council’s behalf the
attached letter of support for the RTTF Recommendations.

ATTACHMENTS

A: Draft Shoreline RTTF- Récommendation Support Letter
- B Regional Transit Task Force Executlve Summary

C: Kirkland Support Letter

D Issaquah Support Letter



DRAFT DRAFT DRAFT . DRAFT
January 7, 2011

The Honorable Dow Constantine -
King County Executive

401 Fifth Avenue, #800

Seattle WA 98104

The Honorable Larry Gosset
Chair, King County Council
516 3" Ave., Room 1200
Seattle WA 98104

RE: Regional Transit Task Force Recommendations
Dear Executive Constantine and Council Chair Ferguson,

- On behalf of the Shoreline City Council, | wish to express our support for the Regional Transit Task Force
(RTTF) Recommendations presented to the King County Council on November 8, 2010. We feel that
these recommendations provide a fair and rational approach to allocating transit service now and into

_ the future.

As you know, Councilmember Chris Eggen participated on the RTTF on behalf of the SeaShore
Transportation. Forum and Shoreline. The task force members met numerous times over the last six
months, addressing many_-thorny political issues along the way. We thank the Task Force members for
their work, and commend them for their thoughtful considefation of all the issues responding to the
financial shortfall and the need to develop a reasonable and fair approach for reducing as well as
growing the system.

In particular, we support emphasizing productivity and social equity when providing for service growth
or reduction, and developing clear and transparent guidelines for making those decisions. We also
believe that the identified principles provide a clear and rational approach to developing service
guidelines. However, these recommendations are not mutually exclusive; they are a package and all
must be utilized in order to provide the necessary framework for success.

We hope to provide additional input as those measures are considered by the Regional Transit
.Committee and the King County Council in 2011. Thank you for the opportunity to comment, and we
look forward to workmg with you and Metro as these recommendations are developed into more

detailed measures.
Sincerely,

Keith McGlashan, Mayor
‘On behalf of the Shoreline City Councii



December 7, 2010

Eastside Transportation Partnership

- ¢fo Mayor Don Gerend, chair

801 228th Ave SE

- Sammamish, WA 98075

To advance and encourage the discussion at ETP, the City of Kirkland offers the following
comments on the Metro Transit Task Force Report. Considering the report as a whole, the City

of Kirkland is supportive of the Report condlusions. ,

. The recommendation that has generated the most interest among ETP members is
Recommendation 3. Recommendation 3 states that productivity, sodial equity and geographic

. value should be the priorities that guide 3
-~ of a productivity metric to suppott larid use, economic development and sustainability — both

service allocation. We support this approach. The use

environmental and fiscal-- are particularly important. Kirkland has adapted similar principles to
guide our transportation policy making. How the guidelines are implemented is vital to. thelr
success. We recogrize that the details of implementation are therefore critical to many of the
communities in the ETP. Like those communities, we will be very attentive to how the details

 affect our city. We look forwaird to reviewing the work and interacting with the Regional Transit

Committee as they begin to transiate policy guidance into a service allocation strategy.

In addition, we believe that tax equity should be one of the factors that determine how service
.- is allocated. Induding tax equity as a component of the geographic value measure plus the
- other measures described on pages 24 through 26 of the report provides a reasonable basis for

service allocation decisions. We sipport the recommendations of the Task Force as a befter N

- multidimensional allocation stratégy than use of the 40/40/20 formula. '
As the ETP considers its legislative agenda, the City of Kirkland recommends inclusion of Task

Force Recommendation 6, seeking the legislature’s aid in developing a sustainable funding
source for Metro, We expect; as stated in the report, that a legislative approach may take
several sessions before an acceptable, fong-term, sustainable mechanism is developed. It is
important to start the legislative conversations now to address the issue and fo set the
parameters for a solution. '

The City of Kirkland apprediates the Task Force’s difficult charge to restructue transit service

and acknowledges the diligent work done to date. We look forward to productive discussions of

- the recommendations at upcoming ETP meetings.

- Sincerely,

Kirkdand Gity Coundil

-

By Joan McBride, Mayof
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The Honorable Dow Constantine PO Box 1307, Issaquah, WA 98027
King County Executive .
. Ava Frisinger, Mayor
401 Fifth Avenue, #800 - (425) 837-3020 / FAX (425) 837-3029
- CNK-EX-0800 mayor@ci.issaquah.wa.us

Seattle, WA 98104

The Honorable Bob Ferguson
Chair, King County Council
516 Third Avenue, Rm. 1200
Seattle, WA 98104

RE: Letter of Support for the King County Regional Transit Task Force Recommendations
Dear Exécutive Constantine and Chair Férguso‘n:

The City of Issaquah would like to provide their unqualified.support for the final report and .
-recommendations of the Regional Transit Task Force (RTTF). We would also like to thank the RTTF
for the significant amount of work that went into creating the recommendations as provided in the
report. Implementing the policy framework that was developed will be a benefit for all those who use
and depend on Transit in King County and will result in an integrated regional transit system for now
and into the future. ‘

We would like to highlight recommendations 3 and 5 which we believe are significant. We fully
support the approach outlined in-recommendation 3 and the emphasis on productivity, social equity -
and geographic value as the foundation for all future service allocation decisions. This is paiticularly
important to be able to optimize efficiency of transit service for people with destinations to their
employment, activity and residential centers, those in most need oftransit, and to create a system that

has a fair distribution of service throughout the county.

Lastly, Recommendation 5 puts. emphasis on various principles to be applied to the development of
- the service guidelines that include transparency, clarity and measurability; use of the system design
factors; flexibility to address dynamic financial conditions; integration with the regional transportation
system; and development of performance. thresholds as the basis for decision-making ‘on network
changes. . ‘ . :

We would like to extend our appreciation to the hard work of the RTTF to complete this report. We
look forward to continued discussions on the guidélines that are to be developed. Thank you for the
‘opportunity for us to provide you our comments. o '

' Sincerely, ' | :

m raege

Ava Frisinger /
Mayor Council Predident

cc: Eastside Transportation Partnership C/O Don Gerend, Chair
Sally Marks, King County Department of Transportation
Bob Brock, Director of Public Works Engineering
Gary Costa, Transportation Manager
-Day File :
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FOR INFORMATION CONTACT : _
Victor Obeso, Manager, Service Development o
' Metro Transit Division '
Department of Transportation -
N KSC-TR-0422 :
201 S. Jackson Street, Seattle, WA 98104-3856
e (206) 263-3109 '
www klngcounty gov/T ransutTaskForce

10142—RTTF2010/dot/comm/sdf i

Alternatlve Formats Avallable -

- 206:263-5277  TTY.Relay: 711
8 . "




Executive Summary

Background

Task Force Cliarge and Process

The King County Council and Executive formed the Regional Transit Task Force in February 2010

to consider a policy framework for the potential future growth and, if necessary, contraction of King
County s transit system. The County Council asked the task force to consider six transit system desrgn
factors, to which the task force added a seventh: environmental. sustainability (see box).

The 28 task force members were selected to represent a
broad diversity of interests and perspectxves Three ex officio
members represented King County Metro Transit, Sound"
Transit and the Washington State Legxslature An Exécutive
Committee (County Executive and three County Council
members) ensured that the task force carried out its approved
work plan. Metro’s Manager of Service Development served as
the project manager. An Intérbranch Working Group supported
- the Executive Committee and task force’s work. Cedar River
_Group was hired to facilitate the process. The task force
created two subgroups of task force members to delve into
performance measures and cost controlefficiencies.

The task force met from March through October 2010. The task force used a consensus-based _
decision-making approach, defining consensus as “all membets can support or live with the task
force recommendations.” The task force agreed that if consensus was not unanimous, the differences
of opmlon would be included with the final recommendations. task force meetings were open to the
pubhc The task force set aside tlme in each meeting for public comment and revrewed comments
submitted on its website.

The County Council and Executive created the task force as a result of several factors. A severe
recession that struck the Puget Sound region and the nation in late 2008 has changed the road ahead
for Metro. The precipitous decline in economic activity led to a dramatic fall in sales tax receipts.
Since 62 percent of Metro’s operating revenue comes from sales taxes, the drop in receipts has had
a big impact. At the same time, Metro’s ridership has grown significantly, and public expectations
remain high. Also in 2008, the Puget Sound Regional Council (PSRC) developed the Fision 2040 and
Transportation 2040 plans for long-term growth and mobility of the region. These plans project a 42
percent increase in King County’s populatlon and a 57 percent increase in jobs from 2000 to 2040,
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with most of this growth occurring in the county’s 12 largest cities. The plans call for an aggressive
strategy to expand transit services to support that growth.

In developing the 2010-2011 biennium budget, Metro and King County were able to avoid large
reductions in transit service by making difficult choices and trade-offs, along with some temporary,
one-time fixes. However, based on the County’s revenue forecast through 2015, dramatic transit
service reductlons will be needed begmmng in 2012. :

Metro and Reglonal Overview
In early meetings, the task force learned about Metro’s work and budget, the regional transit system,
and regional employment and population forecasts. :

Metro Services. King County Metro Transit is the biggest public transportation agency in
Washington state and one of the 10 largest bus
systems in the nation. In 2009 Metro carried
approximately 112 million riders (boardings)
on 220 fixed routes connecting multiple centers
throughout the county. Dial-a-Ride (DART)
service operates on a route with some fixed
time points, but deviates to pick up or drop off
passengers. Metro serves 130 park-and-ride
facilities with more than 25,000 parking stalls.
Use has been at 74 petcent since 2002. Metro
operates one RapidRide bus rapid transit (BRT)
line, with five more planned to start service
between 2011 and 2013 with frequent, all-day
service in busy transit corridors. Metro operates
a I.3-mile transit tunnel in downtown Seattle
that is served by buses and Sound Transit’s Link

- light rail. Metro also serves 13 transit centers
and operates service out of seven transit bases.
Metro has approximately 69 larie-miles of -

“overhead two-way- wire for electric trolleybuses,
- which serve almost o_ne-ﬁfth of Metro ridership.
Metro’s fleet is operated by nearly 2,700 full-
and part-time drivers. Service for riders with
disabilities or specxal needs includes: acce551ble service on fixed routes; contracted American
with Disabilities Act (ADA) paratransit van service (Access); vans operated by local nonprofits
(Commumty Access Transportation — CAT); and taxi scrip. Metro s vanpools serve 6,100 péople on
an average weekday in more than 1 000 vans. Metro supports the reglonal Ridematch program for

“vanpools and carpools. Metro’s services to employers include commute trip reductxon (CTR), pass

sales, and a Custom Bus Program. -

Partnershlp Agreements Metro has. created agreements with local businesses and jurisdictions
to help support increased levels of transit service. In return for various partner actions, such

as payments to support operating costs, investments to enhance transit speed and reliability, or
enhancements to passenger facilities, Metro provides increased levels of service.

Customer Satisfaction. Overall rider satisfaction has remained relatively strong in the past decade, with
93 percent of riders “very” or “somewhat” satisfied (shghtly lower in the south county planning area)
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Integrated Regional Transit System. Seven other transit agencies serve riders in the central Puget
Sound regron Community Transit (Snohomish County), Pierce Transit, Sound Transit (King,
Snohoniish and Pierce county urban areas), Washington State Ferries, City of Seattle (monorail and
South Lake Union Streetcar), Everett Transit, and Kitsap Transit. Metro works closely with these
agencies on planning, operations, fare coordination, joint facility construction, and major project
implementation. Metro operates some Sound Transit Regional Express bus service, Link light rail,
and Seattle’s South Lake Union Streetcar. :

Metro’s Budget. Metro’s 2010-2011 biennial operating budget includes $968 million in revenues
and $1.2 billion in expenses. Most of the operating revenue (62 percent) is from a local options

sales and use tax. The sales tax rate, 0.9 percent, is the maximum currently available to local transit
agencies. Another 26 percent of Metro’s revenue comes from fares. The largest operating expense
category (65 percent) is for the personnel who provide Metro’s services and programs. Nine pércent
of operating expenses are for King County government overhead charges and services from other
County departments. Metro’s capital program for 2009-2015 totals $1.28 billion, of which 59 percent
is for fleet replacement

Challenge Facing Metro. Metro took action in the 2008-2009 mid-biennial budget process to cut -
the capital program by more than $65 million, freeze hiring, reduce 19 full-time and 7 limited-term.

. positions, and raise transit and paratransit fares. (Metro had eliminated 27 full time and term-limited
staff positions in 2007, and approved the first of four fare increases between 2008 and 2011.) With
the 2010-2011 biennial budget, Metro’s plan inciuded increasing fares, eliminating 70 staff positions,
cutting bus service by 75,000 hours, deferring bus service expansion, reducing operating reserves
for four years, using fleet replacemerit reserves, and implementing schedulé efficiencies estimated to
save 125,000 hours. Between 2009 and 2015, Metro. projects a revenue shortfall of $1.176 billion.
Without other actlons this would mean cutting 400,000 hours of exrstmg service by 2013, and
another 200, 000 heurs by 2015.

National, Regional and State Trends. Transit agencies across thié nation face similar funding crises
and have had to make tough choices. In our region, Intercity Transit (Olympia), Community Transit,
Pierce Transit and Sound Transit all are making program adjustments or service cuts. Two (Intercity
and Pierce) have sought or will seek voter approval of sales tax increases. The Joint Transportation -
Committee of the legislature is studying the state s role in public transportatron with a final report
due in mld—December 20 10. :

, Recommendations

Recommendation T: Metro should create and adopt a new set of performance measures
by service type, and reportatleast annually on the agency’s performance on these
measures., The performance measures should incorporate reporting on the key system
des:gn factors, and should lnclude compansons with Metro's peer transit’ agencxes.

Performance measures will help the public, Metro managers and King County decrsron makers
understand if the transit system is meeting operatronal and policy objectrves As an evaluation tool,
performance measures will help Metro understand how it might improve transit system performance,
and establish a strong rationale for difficult policy choices. Regular reporting on the performance
measures will aid in transparency. The frequency of reporting should be identified when the measures
are adopted, but should be at least armually (There may be different reportmg ﬁ-equencres for some of
the performancc measures. ) -
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The task force subgroup on performance measures worked with Metro staff to develop an initial

example of metrics for overall system performance and easy-to-understand reporting. The task

force recommends that Metro continue developing performance measures using this model. The

task force suggests that Metro develop performance. measures for.all of Metro’s operatlons (eg.,

customer service, vehicle maintenance, etc.). The task force supports Metro’s suggestion to include

recommendations for the performance measurement system in Metro’s Comprehensive and Strategic
Plans to be submitted to the County Council by February 2011.-

Recommendation 2:'King County and Metro management must control all of the
agency’s operating expenses to provide a cost structure that is sustainable over
time. Cost-control strategies should include continued implementation of the 2009
performance audit findings, exploration of alternative service delivery models, and
potential reductlon of overhead and internal service charges

- The task force believes that Metro’s financial model, with current revenue sources and Metro’s expense

structure, is not sustainable over the long~term The task force recommends effort in three areas:

. Contmue fo follow up on the 2009 King County Performance Audit recommendations to further
. reduce costs, create efficiencies and implement savings strategies. Provide. regular updates on
progress and the expected timetable for implementation.

-« Explore opportunities for altemative service products and service delivery models (e.g., carpools,
‘vanpools, DART, taxi scrip, CAT and Access paratransit) including contracting out for some
underperforming fixed-route services. Any contracting out should be consistent with broad labor
harmony principles.

+ King County should clearly explain how and why bverhead and internal service charges are
allocated to Metro and County departments, and continue to explore ways to reduce overall.
overhead and internal service charges.

Recemmendation 3: The policy guidance for making service reductlon and service
growth decisions should be based on the following priorities:
1) Emphasize productivity due to its linkage to economic development, land use,
financial sustainability, and environmentat sustainability
‘2) Ensure social equity
3) Provide geographic value throughout the county

Task force members concluded that one overarchmg statement of policy direction and one approach

to implementation of that pohcy should guide all service allocatlon decisions. They recommend that

the policy statements they have crafted and the recommended use of guidelines and performance

‘measures should provxde the foundatlon for all future service allocatlon decisions, mcludxno service

~ reductions, service growth, service restoration, and the ongoing mainténance of fransit services in
response to changes in system demand or route performance. The approach represents a fundamental

change in the way transit servxce allocatlon decisions are made by King County (see box on p- 5).

The task force concluded that one of the transit design factors, productmty and efficiency, has a strong
correlation to several of the other factors—land use, economic development and financial sustainability
and environmental sustainability. As a result, the task force is recommending a new policy framework to
make service allocation decisions. The intent is to optimize efficiency of transit services, deliver people
to employment, activity and residential centers, meet the needs of those that are most dependent on
transit, and create 2 system that is 4 fair distribution of service throughout the county. '

12



Recommeéndation 4: Create clear and transparent guidelines to be used for making
service allocation decisions, based upon the recommended policy direction.

“Task force members concluded that a riew approach to decision-making is needed. Members felt strongly
that stakeholders need to understand the basis for service allocation decisions, and how those decisions
will be evaluated and adjusted over time. It is essential to this new policy direction to develop and-adopt
service guidelines, along with the performance measures recommended above. '

Service guidelines establish thie objective metrics for making service allocation decisions. Guidelines
~ will help the public, Metro and King County decision makers determine the appropriat’e level and
type of service for different corridors and destinations, and for employment and population densities
throughout the county. The task force supports Metro’s proposal to incorporate newly developed
guidelines into Metro’s Comprehensive and Strategic Plans to be submitted to the County Council in_
February 2011.

Recommendation 5: Use the following principles to provide direction for the
development of service guidelines.

The task force did not develop recommended guidelines. Thxey did, however, create a set of principle
statements that should be used to shape the creation of the guidelines. The following principles should
apply to all guidelines: :

* Transparency, clarity and measurability

.+ Use-of the system design factors ,

* Flexibility to address dynamic financial conditions

* Integration with the regional transportation system

* Development-of performance thresholds as the basis for decision-making on network changes (e.g.,
load factor on bus routes, see p. 28). B

Metro staff created conceptual scenarios and example guidelines for service reduction using the
draft policy guidance. The approach involved three steps: (1) eliminating the least productive routes;
. (2) assessing the impact of step 1 and adjusting based on social equity, system connectivity, and
.geographic coverage; and (3) identifying opportunities for efficiericies. In a similar exercise for
service growth, the task force identified two types of future growth: (a) response to ridership demand
(to address over-crowded bus routes), and (b) support for regional growth (to connect identified .
population, employment and activity centers). :
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Recomimendation 6: King County, Metro, and a broad coalition of community and
business interests should pursue state fegislation to create additional revenue sources
that would provide a long-term, more sustainable base of revenue support for transit
services. To build support for that work, it is essential that King County adopt and
implement the task force recommendations, including use of the service guidelines and
performance measures, and contmue efforts to reduce Metro's operating costs. -

The task force concluded that long-term, sustainable revenues for transit service are needed, given
the dramatic fluctuations in Metro’s primary source of revenue (sales tax), the size of llkely service
reductions over the next five years, transit’s importance to econornic recovery, and the need for
transit to support the expected growth in population and employment. The task force identified three
characteristics for a successful long-term revenue strategy: diversity of revenue sources, sufficient
size of revenue source to address long-term needs, and flexibility to include a statew1de and/or a local
revenue source.

King County and Metro should create a coalition of partners to begin immediately to inform state
legislative leaders about the breadth of the potential service reductions facing the Metro system,-

the task force recommendations, and the actions Metro and King County are taking to address the
anticipated revenue shortfall. It may take several 1eglslat1ve sessions to secure support for a long—term
sustainable funding initiative.

Recommendation 7: Metro staff should use the task force recommendations and
discussions as the framework for revising Metro’s current mission statement, and
creating a vision statement{as one does not now exist). Both draft statements should be
included in the draft Comprehensive and Strategic Plans scheduled to be submltted to
the County Council in February 2011.

Conclusion

The task force has created consensus recomm_éndations that reflect a new policy direction for
allocation decisions for transit service reduction and future service growth. The task force also has
recommended a method for decision-making that will result in greater clarity, transparency and
perceived fairness in decisions allocating Metro transit.services.
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